OFFICIAL COORDINATION REQUEST FOR 

NON-ROUTINE OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE

COORDINATION TITLE- 110920 BON B-Branch and WS fishway emergency dewater and repair
COORDINATION DATE-  September 20, 2011
PROJECT-  Bonneville Lock and Dam
RESPONSE DATE-  ASAP/COB 23 September 2011
Description of the problem- As coordinated in MOC 110831 BON WS OOS Oct-Nov.doc, BON will dewater the Washington Shore (WS) fish ladder in October.  Original coordination documents had the dewatering starting on 1 October; due to erosion issues at B-Branch, the WS dewatering will be delayed until 17 October.  Dewatering will still be from UMT downstream in order to conduct maintenance of the Auxiliary Water Supply (AWS).  
The WS AWS dewatering needs to occur prior to the normal in-water work period to conduct a survey of the grates, diffusers, secure contractors and complete debris removal and diffuser repair prior to the regularly scheduled winter maintenance on Bradford Island ladder.  PH1 will be the priority powerhouse during this operation.  
Bradford Island B Branch (B-Branch) is out of service due to an emergency closure on 15 September.  After a detailed inspection along B-Branch USACE discovered several areas of erosion.  The erosion undermines the structural integrity of the ladder.  B-Branch bulkheads will be installed to allow dewatering and to reduce the chances of trapping sturgeon in the entrance.  The B Branch will remain dewatered until the end of winter maintenance period.  
Forebay and total discharge will be manipulated to allow A-Branch to remain in FPP criteria and to allow contractors access to the site and to accomplish their work.  Chum flows and Condit dam removal will impact the ability to manipulate flows.
Bradford Island A Branch will remain in service until WS returns to service.  Cascades Island will remain in service this winter.  
Bay 1 will be set to FPP criteria for one spillway ladder in service.
Type of outage required- Bay 18 will remain closed from 16 September 2011 until 28 February 2012.  B-Branch will remain closed from 16 September 2011 until 28 February 2012.
WS entrances will be closed from 17 October 2011 until late November/early December 2011 for AWS repairs/maintenance.

PH1 will be the priority powerhouse until WS returns to full service.
Impact on facility operation- B-Branch and bay 18 is OOS earlier than normal winter maintenance.  Bay 1 will be set to FPP criteria for one spillway ladder in service.

WS will be out of service mid-October through the end of November or early December.  The WS outage requires the switching of powerhouse priority to PH1.  This coincides with the anticipated operation changes associated with Condit Dam removal.
Once WS returns to service, normal winter maintenance activities will begin on A-branch.
Dates of impacts/repairs- B-Branch impacts started on 16 September with the emergency dewatering of the fishway.  

WS impacts will be from 17 October through the end of November/ early December.  
Length of time for repairs- B-Branch is expected to remain out of service through winter maintenance.  WS is expected to be out of service from 17 October through November.
Expected impacts on fish passage- 
Excerpted from MOC 110831 BON WS OOS Oct-Nov.doc 
Expected impacts on fish passage- Historically, adult fish passage numbers steadily drop in October.  By the third week of October there are generally less than 1000 adult salmonids passing each day.

Taking the WS fishway entrances out of service in early October may delay some adults, however, with the switch in powerhouse priority, it is expected more fish will approach the Bradford Island fishway, which will remain in operation during the WS outage.

In addition, the Main Dam fishways (Cascades Island and B-Branch) will remain in operation.  The only outage will be the WS fishway entrances, and AWS.

Juvenile impacts are expected to be minimal as their numbers steadily decrease during October.  The switch in powerhouse priority may move juveniles from the screened bypass at PH2 to the surface bypass through the ITS at PH1.  

From 16 September through 28 February there will be at least a spillway and a powerhouse fishway in FPP criteria.  
While WS is out of service in October and November, there will be a powerhouse fishway at PH1 (priority powerhouse) and a spillway fishway (Cascades Island).  In past FPOM discussions many believe that as long as there is attraction flow for the fishway within the spillway tailrace, fish will find the entrance and pass the dam.  If this is true, migrating fish should experience minimal delay finding a spillway fishway entrance.  

With PH1 as the priority powerhouse, fish should be drawn to A-Branch and should be able to pass the Bradford Island in a timely manner.   
Comments from agencies

BON Operations- -----Original Message-----
From: Duffus, Jim B NWP 
Sent: Wednesday, September 21, 2011 10:15 AM
To: Mackey, Tammy M NWP
Cc: Hausmann, Ben J NWP
Subject: RE: FPOM Official Coordination: BON B-Branch and WS fishway emergency dewater and repair

Tammy:

Thanks.  Just something that I am tracking...

BPA has a 450 MW on the 230kV system on 12 Oct and again on 4 Nov.  This should not affect our work as this should be our traditionally low flow periods.  I'm a little concerned that Gen 9's return to service may be delayed and we won't have it available to go out on the 115kV system.  Even with that I think we will be OK moving priority as needed.  

jd 

CENWP-OD-B

(541)374-4567

CRITFC- -----Original Message-----
From: Tom Lorz [mailto:lort@critfc.org] 
Sent: Wednesday, September 21, 2011 10:43 AM
To: Mackey, Tammy M NWP
Subject: Re: FPOM Official Coordination: BON B-Branch and WS fishway emergencydewater and repair

Thanks for the update....

Couple of issues.  The 10/11 date for taking Washington Shore out of service needs to be tied somewhat to fish numbers.  If we are still seeing numbers above the 10 year average, especially chinook, then we will not support closing washington shore and limp by with only PH1 a branch and oregon shore.  We might need to have a call about this.  Once again I would rather see the delays put into the spring then the fall given the numbers we are still seeing.  We can easily mitigate for the extra flow and the concern about leading fish to a powerhouse without a ladder by spilling the extra volume of water.  We also need to get a schedule of when turbines will be back.  Specifically 9 in the short term and power house 2 in the long term.  If flows go higher with washington shore down after 10/11 then we will need to spill excess water or what, we will have the same problem of leading fish to powerhouse without a ladder.  Also do we have schedule when the project will need to go to powerhouse 1 priority for the Conduit removal.  

Issue 2, do not see the issue with using the whole of attraction flow in the spillway, especially with B branch down and then washington shore down would rather fish that maybe coming up the washington shore line have some more hope of finding an entrance even if it is in the spillway.  Need to talk about this.  

Any word on the contract to fix b branch, timeline and such.  And it appears that we are now keeping b branch down from now until early spring, are they any other options if we need to put it back in service?

thanks tom lorz

CRITFC

WDFW- -----Original Message-----
From: Stephenson, Ann E (DFW) [mailto:Ann.Stephenson@dfw.wa.gov] 
Sent: Wednesday, September 21, 2011 10:56 AM
To: Mackey, Tammy M NWP
Subject: RE: FPOM Official Coordination: BON B-Branch and WS fishway emergency dewater and repair

Thanks for the update.

Ann

Ann E. Stephenson

Fish and Wildlife Biologist III

Portland District Adult Fish Counting

Washington Dept. of Fish and Wildlife

P.O. Box 41, White Salmon, WA 98672

(360) 600-8274

stephaes@dfw.wa.gov <mailto:stephaes@dfw.wa.gov> 

-----Original Message-----
From: Morrill, Charles (DFW) [mailto:Charles.Morrill@dfw.wa.gov] 
Sent: Tuesday, September 27, 2011 1:08 PM
To: Mackey, Tammy M NWP
Cc: Tweit, William M (DFW); Le Fleur, Cindy (DFW); Norman, Guy R (DFW)
Subject: RE: FPOM: Official Coordination- 110920 BON B-branch and WS fishway emergency dewater and repair

my one comment .. I believe Tom's comments re; adult counts and timing merit discussion and consideration.  Charlie

BON Fisheries (Rerecich)- Perhaps flows should be a driving factor prior to fish numbers.  If flows exceed the capacity of PH1, then units would need to operate at PH2 which would lead fish to a dead end.  If PH1 can pass flows then typical mid-October fish numbers should not be a concern.
NOAA Fisheries (Klatte comm.. with Fredricks)- Ok with the dewatering of B-Branch and the extended outage.  Would like to see work on Washington Shore anytime after 11 October.

USFWS (Wills via phone) - USFWS is ok with the work as coordinated above.

ODFW (Kruger via phone) ​ ODFW is ok with the work as coordinated above.
Final results- BON project will begin complete dewatering of B-Branch on 26 Sept, take WS to orifice flow (UMT to TW) on 14 Oct., and dewater WS on 17 Oct.
Please email or call with questions or concerns.
Thank you, 

Tammy Mackey

NWP Operations Division Fishery Section

Columbia River Coordination Biologist

503-961-5733 
Tammy.m.mackey@usace.army.mil 

